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Stormwater and Salmon:
The Underground Story

With Mount Douglas Creek as the focal point, the Friends
of Mount Douglas Park Society are joining with Fisheries
and Oceans Canada, the Municipality of Saanich and the
Pacific Salmon Foundation to present a one-day family
event on July 20. Entitled “Stormwater and Salmon—The
Underground Story, it’s geared to increasing public
awareness of the critical need for everyone to contribute to
clean streams and waterways.

Though people with an interest in the environment are
familiar with the issue of storm drains, most local residents
are not. Through activities, field trips and displays,
participants in the event will learn about curtailing water
pollution that results from urban runoff, about their place
in the watershed and ways to keep litter, gas, oil and
chemicals, among other pollutants, out of storm drains.
Mount Douglas Park provides an outstanding backdrop for
the event, providing an opportunity to view both a riparian
and shoreline environment first-hand. The interactive
nature of many of the activities and displays ensures that
both children and adults will be engaged. These include:

« Watershed Model—Opening Minds with Water

+ Dr. Drip—Arenaria Research and Interpretation

» Adopt-an-Outfall/Watershed Walk—Veins of Life
Watershed Society

e Storm drain marking—BC Hydro Youth Team

« Storm water display—Capital Regional District

e Flectronic watershed model—Fisheries and Oceans
Canada

e Friends of Mount Douglas Park Society

¢ (Cecelia Creek Project—Bumside/ Gorge
Community Association

¢ Watershed Map—Municipality of Saanich

The aim of the event is to foster ownership of the watershed
and a greater understanding of the life that lurks beneath
the storm drain grates. Presented in an informative and
enjoyable manner, the eventis likely to encourage residents
to find alternatives to washing paintbrushes over storm
drains, draining hot tubs into them, or letting automobile
fluids wash into them. The happy outcome will be cleaner
streams and thriving salmon populations.




President’s Overview

We now are well into the second decade of our Society’s
existence. Initially, in the earlier parts of the first, our major
concerns were with issues affecting what fell within the
boundaries of the Park. We had to oppose proposals to
subdivide chunks of land out of it, to build a service
building that would have marred the skyline at the
mountain top, to festoon the radio mast with larger aerials
and wider dishes than it holds today, and to buttress the
steep bank that carries Cordova Bay Road through the Park
with rip rap that would have destroyed the amenity and
ecology of the foreshore. We also had more proactive
concerns. Major among these was the restoration of fish
habitat in the Creek. Another was with the siting, design
and maintenance of trails.

Some of these issues are still with us. Others are in at least
temporary abeyance. As well, however, we now are faced
by issues of a different kind. They affect what goes on
outside as well as what falls within the Park, for the latter
does not exist in isolation from the rest of Saanich and
Greater Victoria.

One of these issues lies in traffic routing and traffic density.
Cordova Bay Road is now in danger of becoming a major
artery for traffic with final destinations in diverse parts of
the city. Plans for an intersection on the Pat Bay Highway
at Sayward to give better access for the western to the
eastern parts of the Saanich Peninsula are calculated to
aggravate the situation. Add to that the further plans to
site as many as 19 new buildings on the UVic campus to
cope with a projected increase in the student and faculty
populations. Not only is this a recipe for general gridlock
and chaos unless reliance on individual cars is radically
reduced, it would also imperil further the stability of the
bank that carries Cordova Bay Road within the Park, unless
traffic along that particular route is somehow curtailed.

A further issue is posed by the built-up nature of the
Douglas Creek watershed. A high percentage of that urban
area consists of impervious surface. As a consequence, too
much of the rain that falls in the watershed is channelled
through storm drains into the Creek, sometimes in the form
of sudden bank-eroding surges, and too often laced with
harmful pollutants. Our recent downspout disconnection
project began to address this problem. Measures of this sort,




if applied over sufficiently wide areas, would not only
benefit fish habitat in urban streams, it would reverse the
lowering of the water table, the depletion of the aquifers
below the city, and the effects of the loss of atmospheric
humidity on the local climate. Likewise it could cut into the
amount of water drawn from the mains to keep our gardens
in good health. So far, however, our disconnection campaign
has met partly with indifference, and in some cases with
downright hostility, within the initial target areas in Gordon
Head.

Hence the next phase of the campaign will place more
emphasis on education. As one step in that direction, the
Stormwater Event at Mount Douglas on July 20 consists of
a general environmental display in conjunction with other
ecological groups, to demonstrate best management
practises for the control of stormwater and the protection
of fish habitat.

Mount Douglas Park Hosts
Children’s Conference Field Trip:
Gently Down the Watershed

Wednesday May 22 was a very special day at Mount
Douglas Park. Opening Minds with Water was very pleased
to host a field trip for the 4™ International Children’s
Conference on the Environment. The United Nations
Conference brought about 400 ten to twelve year-old
delegates from 80 countries together at the University of
Victoria.

When considering a location for our ‘Gently Down the
Watershed' Field Trip, Mount Douglas Park was our natural
first choice. Its close proximity to UVic and beautiful forest,
creek and shoreline environments made the Park an
incredible venue for an afternoon of watershed explorations!

After mistakenly being dropped by the bus at the top of
Mount Douglas, the delegates and their entourage (with a
Jittle guidance from our volunteers) made their way down
to the main parking lot near the creek. A quick rest in the
sun and a bite to eat (which was appreciated most by the
adults) was all that was needed by this keen group before
beginning the activities.




We began by welcoming the group to Victoria and to
Mount Douglas Park and then—with the paint still drying
_introduced the Douglas Creek Watershed with our new
Watershed Model of the area. This interactive tabletop
display shows the entire watershed—complete with hills,
houses, parks, beach, etc.—and with working storm
drains and watering cans shows how pollution and runoff
affect the stream and near-shore marine environments. The
mini-experiment was then repeated with sponge wetlands
covering the storm drains, showing the
difference in flow and contamination entering the creek!
Many of the delegates did not speak English, but this
display wasn't hindered by the language barrier—we think
they got the picture!

After the model presentation, the delegates were divided
into three groups, each group spending 25 minutes at each
of our three stations: The Forest, The Stream, and the Beach.
Each station introduced the delegates to the n atural
components of the site, and with hands-on activities
explored simple ways to test the health of the ecosystem.

The Forest Station introduced the participants to plants
and trees, both native and invasive, to be found in the
Douglas Fir Temperate Forest. Simple observations were
supplemented with neat facts about traditional First
Nations uses for these plants and with discussion of the

importance of each to the forest ecosystem.

1889

On September 30 of this
year, the Province of British
Columbia granted Mount
Douglas to the Corporation of
the City of Victoria “upon trust
to maintain and preserve the
same as a public park or
pleasure ground for the use,
recreation and enjoyment of
the public.”

The Stream Station took the groups to the stream’s edge to
assess the health of the stream with respect to fish habitat.
Is there enough plant cover? Is the stream bottom the right
substrate? Are there places for fry to hide from predators?




| These observations,
| coupled with simple
tests for water clarity,
dissolved oxygen and
pH levels, showed
Douglas Creek to be a
great place for salmon to
grow up and spawn. To
add to the excitement, a
small pool near this site
hosted about fifteen
Coho fry! Wereminded
the participants of the
problems these fish face
during rain events,
shown by the model
presentation earlier.

At the Beach Station, the groups investigated the health of
the beach and near-shore marine environments by
examining the kelps and beach critters strewn and
crawling amongst the rocks and sand. Marine
invertebrates collected by divers earlier in the day were
placed in an aquarium on the beach for the delegates to
examine. Who lives here? What are some of the stresses
this environment faces? Where do these problems
originate? Can we think of any solutions?

These activities were aimed at showing how different
components of watersheds—both natural and constructed
_are inextricably linked. They gave the delegates simple
skills to use in assessing the health of their own watersheds.
The afternoon was concluded with a discussion of
problems facing the participants’ home watersheds and
ways to prevent impacts to those systems.

Many thanks to Bob Bridgeman for his background
information and for his generosity with his time! This
was the only time the delegates spent away from the
University campus, and the afternoon was a great success,
as evidenced by a comment from a young boy from
Malaysia, “This field trip rocked!”

Scott Keesey
Opening Minds with Water, Program Coordinator

tskeesey@shaw.ca




GOMPS, GOERT, GORF!!!

Are these the utterances of a lovelorn frog? Not really,
they are acronyms for three groups that desire and intend
to preserve and restore Garry oak meadows.

They exist because Garry oak meadows are found in
Canada only on southeastern Vancouver Island, the Gulf
Islands, and a couple of small patches in the lower Fraser
Valley area of British Columbia. They are geographically,
genetically and ecologically important because they occur
at the extreme northern limits of their North American
distribution, the only continent on which they are found.
The Garry oak ecosystem is one of the three most
endangered ecosystems in Canada, with less than one
percent of its original area remaining in a nature condition.

Over twenty percent of the remaining area is likely to be
lost in the next decade, mostly to urban development,
despite its spectacular spring wildflower displays and
ancient oaks. It supports more than a hundred rare and
endangered plant and animal species within Canada.
Some species have already been lost from it. An aspect of
cultural heritage is also involved—TFirst Nations people
tended the meadows with fire and cultivation and
depended on the bulbs of the camas flower as a staple
food. In the future it is likely that drought-tolerant Garry
oak trees and other plants of the Garry oak ecosystemmay
become increasingly important within the landscape of
British Columbia, likely colonizing new habitats as they
are created by changing climatic conditions.

GOMPS

The Garry Oak Meadow Preservation Society was formed
in 1992 because local citizens were concerned that
woodland and meadows were rapidly disappearing as a
result of development in the Capital Regional District.

The society is dedicated to the preservation, protection and
restoration of Garry oak stands and their ecosystem. It
engages in educational activities, lobbies all levels of
government through Jetter-writing and attending council
meetings and public hearings, and works on habitat
restoration (mostly invasive alien plant removal). The
society is authorized to hold conservation covenants.

Members (currently about one hundred) come from all
walks of life, with some expertise among the directors.



GOERT

The Garry Oak Ecosystem Recovery Team was formed in
1999, following a resolution passed at a seminar held by
GOMPS. 1t is a group of concerned scientists, land and
resource managers and planners and others, dedicated to
producing a comprehensive Recovery Strategy aimed at
saving Garry oak and associated ecosystems, and helping
individual species at risk to survive and thrive. The
strategy is now composed and in the process of being
approved by governments, particularly the federal
government. Meanwhile, subgroups of people are
working on various aspects of recovery action plans for
species at risk. There are two permanent positions hired
to lead the overall attack on the problems of formulating
and having the strategy and plans accepted by all levels
of government and the general public. Unlike GOMPS,
GOERT does not lobby for the preservation of trees or sites
under imminent threat of development.

GORP

The Garry Oak Recovery Project was also formed in 1999,
as an initiative of the Municipality of Saanich. Currently
six people form the core of this group; three of them
Saanich employees.

GORP is a public education program designed to educate
the residents of Saanich about the value of Garry oak
ecosystems and ecological restoration. Following a “living
laboratory” approach, parcels of local Garry oak
ecosystems owned by the Municipality of Saanich are
selected to develop and maintain restoration
demonstration sites. All the sites are highly visible and
accessible to the public, and the involvement of as many
community and school groups as possible is encouraged.

There are now ten sites established in Saanich (two in
Mount Douglas Park) and three partnerships are in place:
Camosun College, Royal Oak Middle School and Campus
View Elementary School. Inventories of all these sites are
well underway and restoration plans are being drafted.
Some invasive species removal has taken place.

At least one other municipality is showing interest in
joining GORP and it is hoped the interest will spread.

GOMPS, GOERT, GORP may still sound like a frog, but it
is hoped you now have some understanding of their
common theme but different approaches.




Storm water and Downspout
Disconnections Program

The most optimistic spin we can put on the results from
last year’s pilot project is that it was a very limited success.
For the people who joined the program, the disconnections
have been overwhelmingly successful: what is
disappointing is that so few chose to join. Several factors
contributed to the poor response; some concerned
misunderstandings about how the perimeter drain around
a house actually works, some about the technology
employed, but the most important factor, was the sense that
this was low priority item in the personal agenda of many
busy people. So the fall-back position is to encourage
individuals to carry out their own disconnections and for
us to provide information and sources of expertise so this
can be done efficiently and inexpensively. The single most
important factor working for us is that most people in the
Douglas Creek water shed are keen gardeners and they
want to water their plants in the summer. The cost of water
and the restrictions on its use will only increase over time
and we have several demonstration installations that clearly
show that year round watering is possible, safe and
economic for the home owner as well as beneficial for the
water in the Creek. So we live to fight another day.
Fortunately, other watersheds and areas of the municipality
want to go ahead with this alternative and the lessons we
have learnt can be used to make their task easier.

The Beach and the Road

Since the last newsletter, Saanich’s Director of Engineering,
Hugh McKay, has sent out invitations to the various
stakeholders to join the advisory committee looking at
methods of protecting the cliff through the Park. The
primary objective is to make the road safer for the travelling
public, but the way in which this is done will have a
profound effect on the beach below. We have been looking
for an impartial geoscientist to help in the discussions; it's
proving more difficult than we imagined. However, the
good news is that during discussions with faculty members
of the Earth and Oceans Centre at UVic., we learned that
there is increasing worldwide interest in using active reefs
rather than rip rap to protect cliffs. This trend is mirrored
locally by the City of Victoria as they try to repair Holland
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Orienteering

This international sport, which has its origins in Scandinavia, involves travelling
across country and through forests. Because each participant in an event requires a
detailed map of the area, local clubs produce accurate maps for the sites they use.

In Victoria, the Victorienteers have produced and updated maps for many sites
including: Camp Barnard, Ruckle Park on Saltspring, Thetis Lake and parts of

East Sooke Park as well as the one shown here for Mount Douglas Park .The
Friends of Mt. Douglas Park who have used earlier versions of this map found it to
be the most accurate and conveniently scaled map available. Please note that the
boundary on the west side of the park has changed over the last ten years and is still

changing today.

If you would like more information about the sport and how to obtain additional
maps, here are some phone numbers and web sites to help you

Locally:
Victorienteers Orienteering Club

phone (250) 592-4944 Carl Coger

or
(250 ) 477-7624 Diana Hocking ( maps )

For a provincial perspective:
Orienteering Association of B.C.
Phone (604) 737-3134

Visit: www.oabc.be.ca
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Walk and Fonyo Beach in Beacon Hill Park. It's early days
yet, but it looks as if we have moved away from the sterile
debate of “rip-rap or nothing” into a more imaginative and
promising era where we can think in terms of how to
preserve the road and gain more beach for the public. The
great unknown is what the federal Department of Fisheries
and Oceans will allow in the water. Expect to see more
about this topic in the fall.

Developments Around the Park

Sewers and Pump Stations

The road from the motel to Royal Oak Drive contains most
of the remaining homes in Cordova Bay not connected to
the sewer system. For several years the residents have
wanted to make that connection but problems of rights-
of-way and the location of the pumping station have
delayed the process. The decision at a recent Saanich
council meeting to send an application for subdivision to
Public Hearing is the key that will unlock many changes
affecting the Park. Those of you with long memories will
recall that we asked for a simple crushed gravel footpath
laid close to the road. The engineers wanted to combine
the path with the installation of sewers. That time has come
and, similarly, cyclists want a continuous bicycle lane to
join the one going through the Park. We need to make
sure these additions are incorporated into the action plan
that should emerge from the public hearing. As well, this
will be the last chance for the community to influence the
overall character of the road. To this end, we have
recommended the work done by the City of Victoria along
Finlayson Road between Cook and Quadra. It is a good
example of how you can have cars, cyclists, pedestrians
and buses all using a small space adjacent to single family
homes and a school. Take a look and see if you agree.

An uncertain aspect in all of this change concerns the urban
containment boundary. At the moment it lies about 60
metres to the south of Cordova Bay Road, and when the
sewer line goes in the land can be subdivided to
Sunnymead densities. Moreover, it would be possible to
move the urban containment boundary to the edge of the
ten large properties it now crosses. This would transform
the area and we could have the same Sunnymead-style
development all the way to the park boundary. So vigilance
will be the watchword for the next part of the saga.

9

October 1989

The Friends of Mount
Douglas Park Society is
founded.




1992

On November 22nd, after
lengthy controversy, Saanich
Council met on the summit of
Mount Douglas and enacted
a renewal of the original Trust.

The terms were essentially
the same as in the original
Trust, except that the road
was subdivided out, but given
its own unigue surveyed lines
beyond which it may not go.
The transmitter site was given
special designation but kept
as part of the Park.

On that same day, the
Charter was proclaimed and
control of the Park was
passed over permanently to
the Municipality of Saanich.

Expansion at UVic

If you are following the burst of correspondence that started
to appear in June, you will know by now that UVic is set to
grow by 6000+ students in the next fifteen years. This means
anew building program at the Gordon Head campus equal
in scope to the one that built the original campus in the
sixties. Many community organizations, including ours,

have expressed concerns over this development.

Understandably, the problems of increased traffic lie at the
base of most people’s fears about this new program of
growth. You have only to stand at the corner of Royal Oak
Drive and Cordova Bay Road just before and just after
Labour Day to see the impact the university already has on
the Park and communities far from the campus. The first
observation is that the traffic volume rises dramatically in
the space of a week, the second is that the proportion of
cars carrying the UVic parking sticker on the windshield
soars and many of the cars have only the driver on board.
The unfortunate part of UVic’s present proposals is thatno
real attempt has been made to create an alternate traffic
management plan to address the problems of additional
traffic through residential areas. Unless an alternative is
found, we can look forward to a significant fraction of those
6000 students and the additional staff using the road

through the Park to get to and from UVic. If this

development worries you, write to the university and let
them know. Based on the response to the university’s
presentation at Saanich Council, the only effective way of
changing their minds is through many different voices
saying the same thing. Good Luck!

Changes at Sayward and Pat Bay Highway
In a similar vein, the Ministry of Transport and Highways

has released the latest version of its plans for the Pat. Bay
- Highway and it includes a major intersection at the Sayward
| Road junction and the closure of the dangerous left turn to

Keating X Road. The traffic from Keating would join the

;' highway either at Island View Road or at Sayward. In the
- latter case it would approach the highway along the edge
. of Bear Hill.

If you have been through Central Saanich lately, it's clear

that a real estate transformation is underway, similar in style
to the one that hit Saanich a generation ago. Seen in this

~ light, the changes at UVic and on the Highway make the

10
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road linking the two through Cordova Bay, the Park and Gordon Head particularly attractive to
commuters.

It is for this reason that we have been advocating a policy of using the Highway and Mackenzie
Avenue as the main traffic corridors for commuters. Now that Saanich east of the highway is
urbanized, using the other roads for the local community traffic would be a substitute for the
former commuter traffic and would have an overall calming effect without denying anyone access
to an area they wish to visit. This issue won't go away and it is important for all the communities
in the area to understand what an impact all of the changes, taken together, will have on the
people and the Park.

UVic Plans

The University of Victoria’s May ‘02 Draft Campus Plan that is currently making the public process
rounds, has direct and indirect impact on the Park, and on its Friends. The 10,000 students foreseen
in 1961 are now 14,400 full-time equivalents or 18,000 actual bodies, and a 25,000 total is probable
by 2030. Parking alone will take 20 more acres before 2020.

Do we care?

Narrowly, the major issue affecting Mount Douglas Park is the traffic to the campus. The original
fifties California shopping centre model—squandering “cheap” suburban land on a sprawl of
buildings and parking lots while all the costs of a distorted regional infrastructure are borne by
others—has been slightly modified, at least on campus, to accommodate the view from a more
eco-aware 2002. But there are many more students and cars getting there via our powerless
neighbourhoods. And our Park.

The University says “meeting academic and research needs will be primary,” but its Spirit of
Place image statement makes it pretty clear that means mainly continuing to be spread out and
bland. What is truly “academic” in the current plan is how one would handle the students,

classrooms, labs, and access, if treading lightly and economically were primary. Saving money, or
the planet (except, we are assured, in identified “unique” areas) has little priority. Bold this plan

is not.

If UVic’s plans matter to you, or if you think they matter to this Park, please look into it further by
contacting the Campus Development Committee or logging on to the website

www.uvic.ca/draftcampusplan)
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Biodiversity Report

A Find!

Narrow-leaved Owl-clover

Orthocarpus attenuatus

This past spring, Narrow-leaved Owl-clover was spotted for the first
time in Mount Douglas Park. This plant is normally found in the Sooke
hills. Ttis an annual herb and the white flowers are narrow, with purple
spots. Michael Vanlnsberghe

ICC Fieldtrip in Mount Douglas Park

In the spring, Mount Douglas Park comes alive with a
variety of wildflowers and their pollinators. It is a time of
wonder and of opportunities to discover worlds that are
often overlooked. 1 presented a fieldtrip entitled Spring
Biodiversity in Mount Douglas Park for delegates
participating in the International Children’s Conference on
the Environment.

My goal was to inspire participants to look closely into the
forest community and to observe a diverse array of species
and notice their similarities and differences. We keptan eye
out for variations in genetic diversity, and observed the
contrasts in the ecosystems that we traveled through.

We hiked through the lower Big Leaf Maple/Douglas Fir
ecosystem, up into the Garry Oak/Rock Qutcrop
community, equipped with booklets and corresponding
Photo Stickers. When participants found the flora or fauna
in their booklet, they placed a corresponding Photo Sticker
in the appropriate space.

I found it interesting to see how the diverse
cultures interpreted the different areas we
walked through.

We are very lucky to live in a community
with parkland that provides us with so many
educational opportunities.

Michael Vanlnsberghe
Youth Representative
Friends of Mount Douglas Park
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On April 22" we picked up the fish traps, looking for coho or chum fry from the February 17
eyed-egg transplants. They should have been out of the condos.

Disappointing and perplexing—none seen. Last year the Creek was full of fry at this time.

Planting

As we walked down the Creek we planted (or “stuck,” to use the proper terminology)
36 cottonwood stakes into the ground as we went. Each stake is 2 cm in diameter by 1.2 metres
long, and hopefully each will grow into a real tree in time. We used a dibble, borrowed from
Saanich Parks, to stick the stakes into the ground, and then cut them in half to make 72 stakes.

We agonized over planting these particular unnatural hybrid cottonwoods. We are committed to
maintaining the integrity of the riparian ecosystem over the long term—which means that we
need to be careful what vegetation we introduce for short-term gain. Short-term gains in the creek
could provide cover, hold together eroding streambanks, provide litterfall to maintain nutrient
cycling, and recruit and hold gravels and sediments in the Creek.

We don’t want to shift the direction natural regeneration is taking or in future we will have an
unnatural riparian ecosystem. However, these particular cottonwoods cannot reproduce by seed,
so they are a one-shot deal, providing what we need yet not outliving their usefulness—in the
fullness of time they’ll be overtaken by big leaf maples and then perhaps by cedars.

The riparian corridor at the Creek is interesting, in that the unnaturally large flows from the
impervious area in the watershed constantly disturb the channel over a period of time. This has
affected the creek-side vegetation: the riparian ecosystem is a maturing mixed hardwood/ softwood
forest which is one stage beyond the vegetation regime produced by a major disturbance. However,
time cures all things, and in fact we can see early seral vegetation, which is the next stage, taking
root alongside the Creek—big leaf maple, alder and willow representing the trees, and red
elderberry, Indian plum, and salmonberry shrubs exploiting openings in the forest and streambank.

We are planning more plantings, of appropriate species, to speed up the revegetation and thus
help restore the feeding environment for salmonids in the Creek. We would like to have your
views on these plans, and if any of you are ardent gardeners of native trees and shrubs we would

really like your assistance.

Fish Release

On April 27* a group made up of Peter McCully, Murray Farley and four volunteers from the
Goldstream Hatchery, Darrel and Mary Wick, Tom Rutherford from DFO, Laurie VanInsberghe
and Bob Bridgeman transplanted 30,000 chum fry into the Creek.

13



The fry were held behind the weir for 48 hours and then released to travel downstream into
Cordova Bay. As we walked downstream after the initial transplant (to look for opportunities to
bring some more woody debris into the Creek later in the summer) we saw a few coho fry from
the eyed-egg transplant and one very large dead coho pre-smolt from last year’s transplant.

On the same walk downstream, we Were looking for opportunities to bring more woody debris
into the Creek. We found two promising locations and we will contact the Parks Department to
see if woody debris can be arranged.

The Monday after the chum transplant the creek was running white. It looked like someone was
cleaning out white Jatex paint from paintbrushes, either into a catch basin or perhaps into the
Jaundry room/garage drain. I could see hundreds of chum fry swimming in the white water with
apparently no short-term harm. The slug of pollution fouled the creek and then moved on
downstream and onto the beach.

On the 30" there was some discoloration of the water (a greasy oily cast) with chum fry swimming
in it. Some of the chum fry had moved downstream and were in pools just shy of the intertidal
reaches. On May 5" there were no fry seen above the weir, but some 2000 seen in pools all the way
downstream including in the intertidal reaches—all as it should be; with not a dead fish seen. On
May 12* fewer chum fry were seen in the Creek because they had been moving into Cordova Bay.

Then on May 19" many coho fry (55-60 mm long) started showing up all over the Creek. It is a
mystery where they were all this time! They were/are coho—not chum. Itjust goes to show how
little we really know about what happens in that Creek.

By that day, the cottonwood stakes were already showing new growth, as were the alders and
cedars we planted last year on Significant Tree Day. Some of the more obvious cottonwood stakes
have been pulled out and deer are browsing a few of them, both reasons why it is prudent to plant
lots of them.

On May 26™ more chum fry were seen below Ash Road Bridge, with sixteen dead in a pool that
filled during a spate and then drained, leaving the fry with no avenue for escape.

On June 1% we set four fish traps, baited with salmon roe and bread, in the usual spots. On June
2 we picked the traps up and found some of the results that we were looking for. Fourteen coho
fry, averaging 50mm in length, were in the first trap. These fry hatched out of eggs in the stream
and swam upstream into the pool where they were trapped. Five werein the second trap, none in
the third, and there were two in the fourth.

We saw lots of coho fry in the Creek as we walked downstream. At this time we had two age-
classes of coho fry/smolts and two species of salmonids, coho and chum, in the Creek at the same
time—a first since we started our efforts in the Creek and probably the first in living memory. The
gains we are making are incrementally small, tiny at times and hard to appreciate, but occasionally
we can stand back and take the measure of some real gains.

Then on June 23" we headed down to the Creek, at a point just below the Edgemont walkthrough,
to conduct a benthic (bottom-dwelling) invertebrate survey using Streamkeepers’ Protocol. We
have done this before, as have other groups, and these surveys have given us significant insight
into the long-term history of water quality in the Creek.
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The Streamkeepers’ Protocol sorts benthic invertebrates into three categories—pollution tolerant,
partially intolerant, and intolerant. Depending on the taxa found, some broad statements can be
made regarding water quality history.

Invertebrates have always shown a history of poor water quality in this Creek. The exact details
are difficult to quantify but the trends are clear. This trip out showed the usual results with a few
differences. We sampled a total square metre of riffle cobble with three separate samples of one
third of a metre. We found no pollution intolerant invertebrates; a few partially intolerant
invertebrates: 20 scuds (actually crustaceans) and 9 fish fly larva; the usual assortment of pollution
tolerant invertebrates: 181 aquatic worms, 14 black fly larva, 3 leeches, 4 snails and 1 midge fly

larva.

These all indicate poor water quality. But the issue is more complicated than is readily apparent.
The important point, for now, is that we are going to stick with this sort of sampling and try to
make some real sense of it. We have been busy with many other stream restoration tasks for the
Jast couple of years but now perhaps we can get back into the stream itself and work on some

ecology issues.

One thing is for sure. The water quality indicators underline the important work of the Stormwater
Committee. That committee can make the difference, in fact it must, by implementing water quality
improvement strategies on the watershed that can be measured by invertebrate surveys and of
course by the health of resident salmonid populations.

This is a historic photograph from the BC
Archives, of native inhabitants of B.C.
having a clambake on Mount Douglas
Beach.

Does anyone know how long ago that would
be?

And how long has it been since clams could
be harvested off Mount DouglasBeach.

Do you have any old photographs of Mount
Douglas Park? Any historic information? The
Friends would be very pleased to hear from
you.




Sorry we can’t print in colour!

These are watercolours, painted
by one of our members, Kristi
Bridgeman, who kindly makes
them available to The Friends of
Mount Douglas Park.

Thank you, Kristil




Board of Directors 2002/2003

President Kenneth Rankin 4285 Cedar Hill Road V8N 3C7 477-8007
Vice President Darrell Wick 1491 Edgemont Road V8N 4P7 477-9291
Treasurer Graham Shorthill 4623 Cordova Bay Road V8X3V6 658-5873
Secretary Sheilagh Ogilvie 515 Carnation Place V8Z 6G6 479- 4281
Streams Robert Bridgeman 1481 Elnido Road V8N 4Z7 477-7464
At-large Hal Gibbard 1439 Wende Road V8P 3T7 477-2986
At-large Kay Porter 5041 Wesley Road V8Y 1Z5 658-5792
Historian: Pam Lewis

Youth Representative: ~ Michael VanInsberghe
Telephone Volunteers:  Jane Owen—477-8963; Celia Esmonde—721-2796

The purposes of the society are:

1. To safeguard the welfare of Mount Douglas Park.
2  To protect, enhance and encourage expansion of the boundaries of the Park.

3. To encourage preparation of a long-term plan for the Park, designed to maintain it in its
hatural state in perpetuity.

4, To cooperate with and assist the Corporation of the District of Saanich, or any succeeding
authority, in all measures designed to support and confirm the foregoing objectives.

5. To raise and receive funds in order to carry out the above-mentioned objectives, and
administer such grants for such purpose and in such manner as is consistent with the

objectives of the Society, generally as the donor prescribes.

Membership
The Friends of Mount Douglas Park Society

$5.00/person
Name: Phone:
Address:
Postal code:
Please fill in this form and mail it to: Graham Shorthill

4623 Cordova Bay Road
Victoria, BC V8X 3V6




